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June 22, 2015


The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

This letter transmits a report that responds to the 2015/2016 Biennial Budget Ordinance 17941, Section 105, Proviso P2, which restricts expenditure of $1,755,617 until the Solid Waste Division of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks transmits a report on the materials recovery program and a motion that approves the report.

As indicated in the report the benefits of resource recovery at transfer stations are many and include the following:

· The resource recovery program will double the amount of recycling at the transfer stations at a fraction of current recycling costs;

· Transfer station design makes resource recovery feasible and retains private sector participation in processing materials;

· Additional revenue from recycled cardboard and scrap metal offset some but not all of the additional costs of the program. The division will conduct a rate study in early 2016 that will further analyze fee alternatives to support future resource recovery efforts.

Implementing this strategy at three stations (Bow Lake, Enumclaw and Shoreline) would recover 10,000 tons of material each year at a net cost of $34 per ton. This is less than the current cost of $145 per ton to collect 2,400 tons of paper, tin, aluminum, glass and plastic at all stations. This strategy will also continue private sector participation in processing materials.

More than half of the waste in King County is recycled. Nearly all of the recycling is accomplished through curbside, multi-family and business recycling programs operated by private hauling companies. However, very little of the more than 800,000 of waste disposed at transfer stations is recycled.  Resource recovery at transfer stations provides and important opportunity to increase overall recycling rates.
Achieving a 70 percent recycling rate requires focus on all waste generators, self-haul, commercial, single family, and multi-family. Even more important, strategies should be focused on commodities most prevalent in the waste stream. A resource recovery program at transfer stations is one of the County’s strategies for achieving 70 percent recycling and extending the life of Cedar Hills Regional Landfill.

The materials recovery program further the goals of the County Strategic Plan by recycling materials currently disposed as waste at transfer stations to safeguard and enhance King County’s natural resources and environment. It supports the Strategic Climate Action Plan Priority Actions by 2020 to harvest recyclable materials from transfer station tip floors through targeted sorting.   

If this report is approved, the division will hire staff at the Shoreline and Enumclaw stations immediately and would plan to start resource recovery at Bow Lake in the 4th Quarter of 2015.

It is estimated that this report required 55 staff hours to produce, costing $2,800.

Thank you for your continued support of the Solid Waste Division’s work to provide environmentally responsible and efficient solid waste service to the residents and businesses of King County.

If you have any questions, please contact Pat D. McLaughlin, Division Director of the Solid Waste Division of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206-477-4501.

Sincerely,




Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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